At the meeting of the Parish Council held on Monday 20th February 2012 there were present; Mr G Wade (Chairman), Mr P Ball, Mr J Nichols, Mrs T Townend, Mr S Rees, Mr R Leech, Mr M Straw, Mr J Blowers, Mr B Shelton, Mrs G Soanes, Cllr M Barnard & Cllr P Ashdown. Seven parishioners were also present.
Apologies were received from Mr P Button, PCSO Kershaw.
Approval of minutes The minutes of the previous meeting held on 16th January 2012 were approved and signed.
Declaration of interests  No interests were declared.
Clerk’s Report
· PCSO Kershaw contacted Stewart Chandler at the prison regarding the new notice board and received a response. The delay has been caused by a member of staff leaving who was dealing with this project.  The clerk has now confirmed the details of the notice board which Stewart has advised can be made quite soon.

· The clerk contacted the Pest Control department at WDC shortly after last month’s meeting to arrange for them to deal with the rat problem at the village hall.  Steve Warnes, their pest controller, met up with Tony Fox during the last week in January to leave some poison.  He will make a return visit two or three weeks later.  The cost for two visits is £42.
· The clerk received an email from SCC Rights of Way department regarding the ongoing issue with overgrown trees and hedges at the rear of Orchard Close as reported at previous meetings.  SCC confirmed that the hedges are not part of the footpath and although they do trim them from time to time to keep the footpath clear this should not be taken as acceptance for responsibility of the hedges; this responsibility lies with the land owner for which they hold no details.  The resident who reported this problem has been informed and sent a copy of SCC’s email.

15 Minutes for Parishioners input 

· A fallen tree near the road at the Parkhill mini-roundabout was reported.  The clerk will contact the landowner to get this removed.
· The hedge at the rear of Holly Barn is encroaching onto the road and obscuring the view for drivers approaching the bend.  The clerk will contact the residents of this property requesting that they arrange for it to be trimmed as soon as possible.
· The residents of Wishing Well Cottage, Lound Road have sent a report to WDC regarding the proposed re-development of their neighbouring property ‘Tomara’.  They believe that the development is out of character with surrounding properties and is oversized for the plot.  They are also concerned that it will block sunlight and affect privacy to themselves and other neighbouring properties.  Cllr Ashdown will arrange for a site visit and accepted a formal request from the Parish Council for this application to be brought to committee which he advised the residents to attend. This planning application is on the agenda to be discussed and their concerns will be taken into account.

· Mr Ffitch advised that the church and Local History Society now have their own websites which are www.blundestonworship.co.uk and www.blundestonhistory.co.uk.  There will be links to both of these sites from the village website www.blundeston.org in due course.
Other Parish Business. (Parish Councillors)
· Mr Ball has updated the finances and passed round a copy of the cash flow forecast which shows very little change from last month.

· Mr Wade received a letter from a parishioner concerning an overgrown hedge at Navan, Lound Road.  The clerk will send a letter requesting that the hedge is trimmed.
· Mr Wade received a letter from the churchwardens regarding a Victorian Evening on 12th May at the church to commemorate Charles Dickens’ bi-centenary. 
· Mr Blowers confirmed that Paul Button will remove the debris left from the ditch clearing.

· Mrs Soanes passed a copy of the village hall tariff to Mr Nichols who will update the village website

· Mr Shelton confirmed that the missing door on one of the skate park ramps has been replaced.

· Mr Shelton will arrange for the bench around the beacon to be secured now that the weather has improved.
Police Report.  
· There were no recorded crimes for either parish during January.
· On two occasions since the last Parish Council meeting PCSO Kershaw has attended the local pit with reference to youths on motor cross bikes; no-one was located or heard.

· As requested PCSO Kershaw emailed HMP Blundeston regarding the notice board and this has been passed onto the clerk.

· Details have been given to Blundeston primary school for a ‘Win a Bike’ competition with lights given to the runners up.  This is sponsored by Suffolk Police and Halfords and the closing date is 9th March.

· The Community Speed Watch continues to do good work across northern Lowestoft in educating drivers of their speed.  New volunteers are welcome.
District Councillor report
· WDC will be setting their budget next week and are planning no increase in Council Tax.  However, it is not yet known what is happening with the police precept, this may well increase.
· Waveney has been granted Enterprise Status

· The Area Action Plan has been adopted

· A site visit for the Red Lion redevelopment appeal is imminent. 

County Councillor report
· SCC budget has been approved so, as reported above, there will be no increase in Council Tax.

· SCC is improving Broadband and Cllr Barnard urged parishioners to complete a Demand Registration Form online at www.suffolk.gov.uk/broadband.

· The missing horse sign in Market Lane as mentioned during last month’s meeting is still pending.
Councillor Training
The clerk was contacted by Simon Phillips, a Parish Councillor for Ashby, Herringfleet and Somerleyton PC to ask if any of the Blundeston & Flixton Parish Councillors would be interested in undertaking some Parish Councillor training.  The cost if split between the local parishes would be £50 plus VAT per parish.  Several Parish Councillors have expressed an interest and the clerk is awaiting further details form Simon Phillips.
Diamond Jubilee Celebrations

Mrs Townend advised that a committee has been formed to organise activities to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee on Monday 4th June.  Planned activities so far include a children’s fancy dress competition, tea party and games, tug-of-war and oaks race for the adults with a live band and beer tent at The Plough. The committee hopes that all organisations in the village will be involved with the activities.  The Millennium Beacon will be lit at 10.30pm.  Cllr Barnard advised that some funds may be available from the Locality Budget.  The Parish Council passed on thanks to Mrs Townend and the rest of the committee for organising this event.
Update on Market Lane drainage/ditch clearing

The digging and clearing out of the ditches has now been completed and the clerk will contact Simon Briggs from SCC to request that he arranges for the drains to be power-flushed and cleared.  The Community Payback Scheme has done an excellent job and the clerk will forward a formal letter of thanks on behalf of the Parish Council.
The Community Payback Scheme will also be cutting the hedges around the Millennium Green which Mr Jones is unable to reach with his machinery. 
Furze Common
Mr Nichols advised that there have been no further developments in relation to the ownership of this piece of common land since the last meeting.

However there is now a separate serious issue which has arisen from this dispute concerning the placing of steel animal traps on this piece of common land.  Jane Moir of WDC legal department contacted the Parish Council shortly after last month’s meeting to advise that her external surveyors had received a telephone call concerning steel traps which have been placed on Furze Common to reduce vermin, namely foxes.  An injured fox had recently been rescued by the RSPCA but she thinks eventually had to be put down. Mr Nichols spoke to Mrs Moir who could not stress strongly enough how serious this issue is.  Such traps are illegal and anyone guilty of setting them could be prosecuted.  As this particular piece of land is not secure from public access then there are obvious concerns for the safety of the public and their pets, with dogs being particularly at risk. There is also the possibility of the landowner being sued.  Mrs Moir also stressed that if anyone has any knowledge about these traps and, in particular, who set them and where they are, then they should inform her department so that further action can be taken.  Possession of such knowledge without disclosure could be considered to be complicit in an illegal act.
Adoption of Constitution for Planning Sub-Committee
Mr Nichols produced a constitution for the Planning Sub-Committee. This was unanimously agreed and formally adopted by the Parish Council.

The minutes for the meeting of the Planning Sub-Committee held on 30th January 2012 are reported at the end of these minutes.
Planning
 Mr & Mrs Smith – construction of a detached house including demolition of existing bungalow at Tomara, Lound Road, Blundeston.

The general opinion of the Parish Council is that the proposed new property is out of keeping and proportion with the local street scene and as such will not approve this application.

Confirmation of planning permission granted by WDC:-
· Construction of a two storey rear extension at 54 The Street

· Construction of rear extension with integral garage at 10 Orchard Lane

· Construction of two storey side and rear extensions and rear conservatory at Fairwind, Hall Lane

Finances 
The following finances were approved;

· Mrs M Ball  (Clerk’s salary & telephone Feb plus envelopes)  £116.49
· Mr K Cooper – Locality Budget contribution towards security fencing £500.00
· Mr B Shelton – bolts for repair of door at skate park -£4.07

Correspondence 
· South Norfolk District Council - Local Development Framework

· WDC - Waveney Local Development Framework – confirmation that the Lowestoft Lake Lothing & Outer Harbour Area Action Plan Development Plan Document has been adopted by WDC
· WDC - details of Tree Warden event

· SCC – Community Composting seminar

· SALC – various

· SCC – Part-night Lighting Project

· WDC – planning application at Meadow View, Lowestoft Rd for front extension has been withdrawn
The next meeting will be held on 19th March 2012.
There being no further business the meeting closed at 8.45pm

Planning Sub-Committee Meeting

The committee met at 7pm in the village hall on Monday 30th January 2012. Present were Mr G Wade, Mr M Straw, Mrs T Townend and Mr J Nichols.  Mr S Rees was unable to attend.
The committee elected Mr J Nichols as chairman.

The committee considered the draft constitution and agreed to propose it for adoption at the next parish council meeting on 16th February.

There were two planning applications for consideration:-

1. High View, Blundeston – Badger Building
The application was to replace an existing pre cast concrete bungalow which has been unoccupied for several years and is now semi-derelict and entirely unsuitable for renovation.

The proposed new two storey replacement is an innovative design incorporating a number of energy saving initiatives which include photovoltaic panels, solar hot water heating panels and a ground source heat pump.  Part of the ground floor of the new dwelling would be below ground level which requires that the new build is relocated about twenty metres to the west side of the existing building.  This would enable a new entrance drive to the site off the current private road which would afford additional privacy to the current neighbours.

The developers recognise that some features of the design are experimental and will hopefully lead to their incorporation into larger scale developments in the future.  If successful this would have a significant impact environmentally in terms of energy saving and reduced carbon footprint.
The Planning Sub-Committee approved the application unanimously recognising that it would replace an existing eyesore and that it would have a positive visual impact on the village.
The committee welcomed the innovative design and wished the developer success in what is an innovative experimental initiative in terms of its energy requirement.

Finally the committee feels that, although this is a replacement dwelling, it is in a significantly different location and does not incorporate any of the existing dwelling.  Under those circumstances it should not be excluded from payment of Section 106 contributions for infrastructure.

2. 66/66A The Street, Blundeston – Mr & Mrs P Reid

The application was for a two storey rear extension comprising an infill between two existing two storey rear extensions to convert two dwellings into one.

This is a relatively small extension with no visual impact on neighbours on either side and no visual impact on The Street scene.

The Sub-Committee approved the application.
